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 IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT – NO JANUARY ISSUE 

THURSDAY, 2nd MAY 2019 

Dover District/Ward Councillor voting only. See candidates below. 
The following Parish Councillors are duly elected for Capel-le-Ferne following an uncontested 

election.  Parish Council will be looking to fill three vacancies and co-opting accordingly 
following elections. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

“WHAT’S ON” IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE 
If you know details of your event in advance, please let Editor know so 

organisations avoid booking same date 
14th May WI Resolutions 

18th May WI Barn Dance 

11th Jun WI Medical dogs saving lives 

14th Jun W I Bingo Night St Radigund’s Church Hall 7pm  

9th Jul WI Garden meeting 

13th Jul Gardeners’ Association SUMMER SHOW 

20th  Jul COMMUNITY DAY 

27th Jul W I Coffee morning. Open to all.  

13th Aug WI No Meeting 

7th Sep Gardeners’ Association  SHOW 

10th Sep Police Dramas 

20th Sep W I Bingo Night St Radigund’s Church Hall – 7pm  

5th Oct Youth Club Quiz Evening 

8th Oct WI Gentle Keep Fit 

12th Nov WI Annual Meeting 

19th Dec WI Christmas meeting 
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We were asked recently what we did at the village hall 

meetings. It’s a good question. These tend to follow a 

pattern as certain things get discussed every month.  

Maintenance, communications, finance including 

lettings, and fundraising activities all have a regular 

spot on the agenda.  Also each trustee has the 

opportunity to raise any particular issue particularly if 

he/she represents ‘as many representatives as are 

necessary to cover the various organisations in the 

Parish of Capel-le-Ferne’ – the last a direct quote from 

the trust deed and constitution that governs the actions 

of the committee of which there are currently eleven 

trustees.  Matters arising tends to take up most of the 

evening’s debate.  Currently under discussion are the 

forthcoming village fete, the changeover affecting the 

Farmers Market and the painting of the main hall.  The 

village fete is also being managed at sub-committee 

level as everybody on the committee has volunteered to 

either organise or take part in it.  This means that we are 

currently holding two meetings a month.  The trustees 

also communicate widely by email and phone between 

the meetings.  The Farmers Market has had a successful 

handover and is looking forward to better weather 

where the outside stalls can start to shine.  The 

community café is still going strong and Ruby and her 

teams of willing volunteers are kept busy with the 

demand for teas, coffees and the odd toasted teacake.  

The painting of the village hall has been arranged 

although we are waiting to hear about some possible 

funding before we arrange a date and make final 

arrangements with hall users. 

 

On the subject of fundraising we are planning a quiz 

night and a horse race (not a real one as I think Fred 

would have heart attack in the cleaning up required 

afterwards) to raise funds for forthcoming 

improvements to the hall – these will be outlined in our 

5 year business plan which we also hope to have ready 

in a couple of months.  Thanks to all those who 

contributed.  And while on the subject again a huge 

thank you to all our volunteers without whose hard 

work the hall couldn’t function.  Whether it’s taking 

stuff to the tip, putting out (and back) tables and chairs 

for the café and helping stallholders at the Farmers 

Market , sorting out books, meeting people to discuss 

maintenance, insurance or letting out tables or just 

generally helping out, your help is greatly appreciated.  

Occasionally we have guests to the meetings like the St 

Johns Ambulance who spoke to us on defibrillators or 

residents who have an interest in a particular item.  

They obviously don’t have voting powers in whatever is 

under discussion but often have excellent points to 

raise.  We do need to know of intentions to attend, 

however.  So in general the meetings tend to be quite 

busy and can go on for a while depending on whether 

we get side tracked by sudden ideas and new 

brainwaves.   Meetings are minuted as per the 

constitution. We welcome any input from residents on 

issues and are happy to feed these into the committee – 

details of trustees can be found on the contacts page.  If 

you wish to attend then please also contact the trustees.  

We look forward to hearing any ideas – or offers of 

help!

Capel le Ferne Village Hall – providing services to the local community 
http://www.capelvillagehall.com    REGISTERED CHARITY No.281786 

 Something to celebrate?     Want to hold a party? 

Need to organise a meeting or training session? 

Want to start a teatime chat group or a new sports club? 

Licenced for most things (except hypnosis and boxing) 

including sale of alcohol, PRS, raffles. 

To view the hall, or to make a booking contact the letting secretary Sue Leaning 

Email: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk (preferred) - Or on 07939 095880To 

view the hall, or to make a booking contact the letting secretary Sue Leaning 

Email: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk (preferred) - Or on 07939 095880 

 

RECYCLING - INSIDE THE HALL 
Boxes are provided for: 

Used Stamps for Donkey Sanctuary and 

McMillan Cancer.  Bottle Tops are also 

being collected again. 

      Please place the above in the relevant 

boxes. 

A big thank you to everyone who puts their used 

stamps in the box in the Village Hall. Please 

carry on for these good causes.  

 

CONTINUOUS EVENTS 

Books & jigsaws:   
A wide variety of books are available on an 

“honesty basis”.  These are in the library foyer. 

Thanks to all who have donated 

Farmers Market:  
Tuesdays 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Stalls selling local produce every week, including 

(but not limited to) artisan breads, pies, meats, 

fruit, veg and a postal service. 

 

http://www.capelvillagehall.com/
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE FARMERS MARKET 
Community event run by and for the community 

Now in our 13th Year 

Every Tuesday 10 a.m. to 12.30 p.m. 

Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue, Capel-le-Ferne, 

Folkestone CT18 7LX 

Visit us on Facebook https://www.facebook.com 

Thank you to everyone who turned up at our Easter Farmers Market on 16th April.  The Easter Egg Hunt held by the 

Farmers Market was to raise funds towards The Demelza Hospice. A big thank you also goes to Jo for all the help 

arranging the Hunt. It was a busy Market and a good time was had by all. 

Now that it feels a little like Spring, the Farmers Market will have a lovely selection of spring vegetables and fruit.  

We are expecting the first show of asparagus and hopefully in the middle of May the first signs of Local Grown 

Kentish Strawberries.  Mary Mint has just launched a new range of feta cheese. It looks and taste lovely.  This could 

be an ideal treat or gift.  We will of course have all our regular stalls at the Market available every week, bringing 

your local and fresh produce for you to enjoy.  Of course we must not forget the amazing selection of homemade and 

local crafts lovingly produced for your enjoyment.  See you all in May. 

The Easter Egg Quiz at the Farmers Market was enjoyed by the children.  

Mylie from Folkestone was picked out of the hat to win a large Easter Egg.  

£13.00 was raised and given to Delmelza House. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE VILLAGE HALL - REGISTERED CHARITY No. 281786 

The Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue,  Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7LX 

100+ Club 

Subscriptions to the 100+ club expire at the end of April and you are invited to take out/renew a subscription. 

For an outlay of just £1 per month (£12 for the whole year) you will be entered into a monthly draw for cash 

prizes - £25/£15/£5 each month, doubled at Christmas. The draw usually takes place at the Village Hall 

Committee meeting on the first Tuesday of each month. 

Profits go to the continuing refurbishment of the hall. 

To renew your subscription, please give this form and your money to Caroline Bunting, 3 Crete Road East or 

at the Farmers Market on a Tuesday morning. Cheques should be made payable to 'Capel-le-Ferne Village 

Hall'. 

If you know anyone else who would like to join please copy this form or advise Caroline on 07885 406433 

Cut ---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 

Name........................................................................................................... Phone No.................................................. 

New number please ............................... (if available), or keep the number you have ............................................ 

Address .......................................................................................................................................................................... 

.............................................................................................................................. Post Code........................................ 

Email address : ............................................................................................................................................................. 

Capel-le-Ferne History Book  

“Village in the Clouds” 

Copies still available £5 each from 

Cherry: Tel: 01303 255114 
 

 
 
 

 

The 100+ Club is due for renewal/new members  

WINNERS OF 100+ CLUB - APRIL 
1st    (6)    Julie Young,  

2nd    (84)    Neil Reynolds,  

3    (39)    Capel Gardeners. 

 

https://www.facebook.com/
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CHURCH SERVICES, May 2019 

Date Alkham Capel 
Hougham 

Sunday 5th  

3rd Sunday of Easter 

Evensong 6.30 pm Eucharist 9.30 am 

 

Worshipping Together 

11am 

Saturday 11th  

Fun, fellowship and food – 

please let Pam (01303 

489006) or  

Brian (01303 243784)  

know if you plan to come. 

 

 
(St Radigund’s) 

3.00 – 5.00 pm 

 

Sunday 12th  

4th Sunday of Easter  

Eucharist 

9.30 am 

Worshipping Together 

11am 

 

Sunday 19th  

5th Sunday of Easter 

Eucharist 9.30 am 

 

Worshipping Together 

11am 

Evensong 6.00 pm 

Sunday 26th      

6th Sunday of Easter 

  Benefice Eucharist 

10.00 am 

Thursday 30th  

ASCENSION DAY 

  Benefice Eucharist 7.00 

pm 

Visit us online at: www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk 

From the vicarage 
On Sunday mornings at the church where I served as a curate a small group of familiar faces would gather 

in one corner, just as the service began. Mumbling their way through the hymns and hardly ever going 

forward for communion, or even a blessing, they knew that after the service everyone stayed on for coffee 

and biscuits. They always chose the nearest corner to the coffee urn, and as the last chords of the final hymn 

died away the biscuits would start to disappear. 

Jesus once compared God to someone who, his invitations to a banquet having all been turned down by 

those for whom they were intended, then told his servants to bring in anyone they found on the streets or in 

the hedgerows. For me, that small group always brought that parable to life – here were not just characters 

in a story, but real people from the streets and hedgerows for whom free church coffee and biscuits might 

easily have been breakfast. 

As I write, Easter is still a week away and once again, in church, we are thinking of what led up to Jesus’ 

crucifixion and that first Easter, and the parts played by those whom Jesus chose as his friends in what 

happened. They were not just characters in a story, but real people who, just like us, could get things wrong, 

fall out with each other and maybe even turn their backs on a friend at the worst possible time. 

But Easter is about new beginnings. Convinced that he was risen from the dead, those same friends set about 

spreading the news that people still talk about today. It reminds Christians, that God isn’t defeated by our 

failings, and doesn’t give up on us either.  Brian 

 

 

PLEASE NOTE …  

BOTH - ST RADIGUND’S CHURCH AND HALL ARE 

AVAILABLE  

FOR LETTING PURPOSES 

∙ Rates £10 per hour (negotiable for block bookings, local 

residents).   

 ∙ PA/Sound system available     

∙ WiFi available      

Booking Policy available from Audrey Goaten,  

32 Albany Road, Capel-le-Ferne.  CT18 7LA.   

Tel: 01303 244735.   Email: tryke@audrey47.plus.com 

 

 

http://www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk/
mailto:tryke@audrey47.plus.com
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GRAPEVINE ADVERTISING from 1st April 2019 

This space could be advertising your commercial 

/business venture or, non-village organisation event. 

Size 9cm x 3.5cm    £ 13.00           

Size 9cm x 7cm     £20.00 

Size 9cm x 13cm    £28.00.  

Size 20cm x 13cm  £40.00 (½ page) 
 

For further details contact Parish Clerk at  

39 Victoria Road, or Tel: 01303 259564.  

Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

                                                 

 

 

 Poor Wi-Fi coverage? 

 Computer slow to start? 

 Unsure of what to buy? 

 Do you require help setting up 

new equipment or gadgets? 

 Would you like to control your 

heating and hot water 

remotely? 

 Need training or guidance to 

get the best from your 

investment? 

Business and Home Tech Services 
 

Design  Install  Fix  Upgrade 
 

Dave Turnbull 
 

01303 64 1000 
07970 80 40 60 

 
dave@rbtechservices.co.uk 
www.rbtechservices.co.uk 

 

I have over 30 years IT 
experience.  Contact me to 
discuss options and solutions 
to all your technology 
questions. 
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CAPEL BAPTIST CHURCH 

Capel Street.     Services 10.30am. 

************** 

Preachers for May 2019 

5th        Pam Barr 

12th       Rev Ruddles 

19th       Richard Blackwell 

26th       Greg Marlam 

************** 

ALL WELCOME TO THESE ACTIVITIES 

If there are queries regarding these details, 

please call 01303 489006 -  Pam Barr 
Please! A reminder that the public are requested 

not to park in front of the gates on Sunday 

mornings as this is a disabled access. 

 

To report fallen trees on the  

Kent Highways network  

please call 03000 41 91 91 
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VietHouse Spa 
( Beauty Treatments for ladies 

Fully qualified and insured) 

 
Indian Head massage 

Facial &Body treatments 

Manicure-Pedicure 

Nail Treatments 

Waxing&Tinting 

Special offer: 

PAY ONE GET ONE FREE 

For the first 3 treatments 

►Phone: 07742202924 

Email: viethousespa@yahoo.com 

Facebook: 
https://www.facebook.com/housespa.viet.7 

Address: Capella House, New Dover Rd,  

Capel le Ferne, CT18 7JJ   (with parking) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

Enjoy Home Cooked Food in 
Our Cosy Country Pub 
Dog friendly, large car park and  

beer garden with children’s playground 
 

Call Emma on 01303 250737 
www.thevaliantsailoruk.com 

 
New Dover Road,  

Capel-Le-Ferne, Folkestone, CT18 7JJ 
 

Capel Coffee and Business Networking  
1st and 3rd Tuesday from 5.30pm 

 
 

Are you looking for a venue to host 

your next business meeting? Hunting 

Lodge is the perfect space and offers an 

airy room to suit all kinds of meetings. 

 

 

         

 

 

Events at the Battle of Britain Memorial  

New Dover Road (B2011), Capel-le-Ferne,  

CT18 7JJ. Tel: No: 01303 249292 

 

Website:  

https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/ 

 

Facebook Page: 

https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew 

 

mailto:viethousespa@yahoo.com
http://www.thevaliantsailoruk.com/
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew
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The Capel Ramblers  

 
Visit our web site www.capelramblers.co.uk 

******************** 

Spring is here and it’s time to put a spring in 

your step with the Capel ramblers.  Get out, 

get healthy and enjoy the country side. 

Our next Saturday walk will be from The 

Artichoke PH at Chatham on 4th May at 10am 

approx. 5 miles finishing at the pub for lunch 

or a drink. 

We also have an evening walk in May from 

the village hall carpark on 17th may at 6:30pm 

lead by Brian Cane. 

Full details can be found on our web site 

Capelramblers.co.uk 

Or contact Brian on 256535 

 
 

http://www.capelramblers.co.uk/
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH COUNCIL 

Summary of some items discussed 

at meetings on Tuesdays, 16th April
 

 Requests from public to address the Council, plus 

Surgery and Other Feedback: Potholes Helena 

Road/New Dover Road; Fly-tipping Courtwood 

Roundabout; Grapevine Delivery to Caravan Park; 

Promotion of School requirements;  

 Traffic Management: Highways Roundels - 8 

planned for Old Dover Road, 10 on New Dover Road 

and 10 on Capel Street.  Waiting map from Highways 

on positions.   

 Village Action Plan:  New working party to be 

formed at next meeting to take forward the contents.   

   Roadside Planters: New planters and painting of 

gates now completed – Compost and plants to be 

installed.  

 Planning: The status of all applications were reported 

and full details are available on: Dover District Council 

website: https://www.dover.gov.uk  

>Planning>Applications>View-Applications>Decisions 

 Neighbourhood Watch: Field in Old Dover Road 

(Folkestone end) investigation to be made of owners 

regarding fence.  No crimes reported from Kent Police.  

Reply to Dover District Kent Police to be sent on PCSO 

duties.  Investigations underway on offender’s wood 

work available.  1st Aid sponsorship by Parish Council 

agreed to be offered to Primary School children.  

Village clean-up to be organised by Community 

Warden for May-June. 

  Recreation and Other Equipment: Renovation to 

Multi Use Games Area and Refurbishment to Zip-Wire 

now completed.   

 Highways: Parking on grass verges, damaging 

surface, a cause for concern along B2011.  

Reinstatement of ground works continues where 

Affinity Water have been working.    

 Public Rights of Way:  Seasonal cut back of overgrown 

vegetation on PROWs will be undertaken late June/early 

July.  Works to enhance Green Lane (ER252) progressing 

with cut back of overgrown vegetation, new edging and 

surface being installed.  Issues with motorbikes using this 

Bridleway has been reported to Kent Police on:  

https://www.kent.police.uk/services/report-online/kent-

police-online-reporting/  and Dover District Council as a 

noise issue on:  https://forms.dover.gov.uk/Noise   

The Parish Council encourage you all to do the same, as this 

is in contravention of laws for using Bridleways; i.e. 

bridleways are for walking, horse riding, bicycles, mobility 

scooters or powered wheelchairs. Notification also sent to 

Kent County Council (Public Rights of Way). The more 

reports the Authorities receive, they may attend and enforce 

the law that a bridleway is not for motorised vehicles.  

Hopefully when bollards are installed, this may deter the 

perpetrators. Thank you for your assistance. Any 

information on suspects likewise to be reported to 

Authorities and would be much appreciated. 

 

 Speed Watch: See page 12.     

 Capel Cares: Members are grateful for the KALC Annual 

Award presented earlier. See page 11. 

Other:  Thanks expressed by District Councillor Frederick 

Scales and Parish Councillor Brian Tutt for Long Term 

Service Awards and Gifts.   

Frederick Scales complimented Councillors for their 

progressive and confident achievements set up for the future 

and working closer with Community.  It had been a privilege 

to work with the Parish Council and he felt proud to be part 

of securing the 99 year lease on the Playing Field with the 

Parish Council.  

County Councillor Lymer reported the renewal of traffic 

regulations for layby outside Amin Stores installation of a 

central “bell mouth” (similar to that in layby up Dover Hill) 

to stop HGVs parking there. 

 

 

 

 

Next Parish Council meeting is Tuesday, 21st May, 7.30pm,  

Village Hall (Small Room), Lancaster Avenue. 

A COPY OF MINUTES and MEETING AGENDAS ARE 

AVAILABLE ON THE PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/    

ALL PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE OPEN TO 

THE PUBLIC. IF YOU WISH TO ATTEND TO ADDRESS 

THE COUNCILLORS, PLEASE INFORM CLERK. 

Further information on any of the above or to contact Parish 

Council, please write to Parish Clerk, 39 Victoria Road,  
or Tel: 01303 259564.  Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 
 

REMINDER THAT ALL INFORMATION BETWEEN 

GRAPEVINE NEWSLETTERS IS INCLUDED ON 

PARISH COUNCIL’S FACEBOOK PAGE or  

BY NOTIFICATION VIA EMAIL DATABASE.   

PLEASE SHARE & PASS ON IF ANY OF YOUR 

FRIENDS OR FAMILY WISH TO BE INCLUDED IN THE 

PARISH COUNCIL EMAIL DATABASE TO RECEIVE 

NOTIFICATIONS, MESSAGES, NEIGHBOURHOOD 

WATCH INFORMATION, PLANNING APPLICATIONS 

AND "WHAT'S ON" EVENTS.  

CONTACT THE PARISH CLERK  

or LIKE COUNCIL’S FACEBOOK PAGE. 

https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil 

 

 

https://www.dover.gov.uk/
https://www.kent.police.uk/services/report-online/kent-police-online-reporting/
https://www.kent.police.uk/services/report-online/kent-police-online-reporting/
https://forms.dover.gov.uk/Noise
http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil
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Capel-le-Ferne Parish Council 

Chairman’s Report 2019 

The Dover District Council 2015 Local Plan continues 

to deliver new housing in Capel.  

The new estate on land south of the New Dover Road 

formally known as ‘Grasslands’ is nearing completion 

and will be named George Close. The development at 

the junction of Capel Street and Winehouse Lane is also 

well underway.  Plans for the Capel Street site in the 

Local Plan are currently being redrawn. Capel Parish 

Council would like to welcome the new residents to the 

village.  

The Section 106 fund from the George Close 

development has been used by Dover District Council 

to improve the surface of the Bridle Path between New 

Dover Road and Capel Street, making access on foot 

easier to the Village Hall and the School. 

Dover District Council has now embarked on a new 

Local Plan. The Plan will potentially bring more 

development to Capel.  Land owners have come 

forward with plots of land to be considered for 

development. The plots of land in Capel will be 

displayed during a consultation period which is likely to 

be early in 2020.  I would strongly advise Parishioners 

to get involved and voice your opinions to help shape 

Capel’s future. 

The Capel Community Plan was recently published and 

distributed. During the coming year the Parish Council 

will be acting on issues raised by Parishioners.  High on 

the agenda is traffic calming throughout the Parish.  

During the next few months speed reminder roundels 

will be installed in Capel Street, New Dover Road and 

Old Dover Road.  This project will be funded by the 

Parish Council because KCC Highways budget 

constraints mean they can only fund traffic calming 

projects in blackspot areas. 

The 40mph speed limit has recently been extended to 

the bottom of the hill at the Folkestone end of the 

village. We hope to see the 40 mph limit extended to 

Winehouse lane at the Dover end before 2020. The 

Parish Council have campaigned for the 40mph limit to 

be extended beyond the Royal Oak for a number of 

years but KCC Highways feel it unnecessary. 

The Speedwatch Team have been very active during the 

year, the Parish Council would like to thank Roger 

Tapley for organising the monthly rotas. 

New volunteers are always welcome.  

Sadly, during recent months two former Councillors 

have passed away, both Mr Collin Blake and Mr Peter 

Woodsford were passionate about the Village and gave 

their time to help improve the community environment. 

After 24 years of service our Ward Councillor, 

Frederick Scales is retiring from his position. Frederick 

has strongly supported and guided the Parish Council 

over many years and will be greatly missed. On behalf 

of the Council I would like to wish him every success in 

his future ventures. 

I would like to thank KCC Councillor Geoff Lymer for 

his advice and support during the year. 

I would also like to thank Chris, our Vice Chairman and 

all Councillors for their support, dedication, and hard 

work during the year. 

On behalf of all Councillors I would like to thank the 

following:  Maureen, our Clerk to the Council for her 

most valued work, Andrew Hawkins our Community 

Warden for his contribution in keeping our community 

safe and David Reed for his work keeping our village 

free of litter. 

Finally, it is with regret that we say goodbye to 

Councillor Brian Tutt. Brian has served with the Parish 

Council for around 40 years; his departure will be a 

great loss to the Council. 

================================================================================== 

Thank you everyone who attended our Annual Parish Meeting and Presentation evening, Tuesday, 15th April 2019. 

Presentations were made by Vice-Chairman of the Kent Association of Local Councils, Mr Christopher Woodley.  

The Kent Association of Local Councils Certificate Award is to acknowledge and give recognition to those that 

have made a significant contribution to their local community and was presented to Capel Cares Group and 

accepted by Janet Milliken.  Long Term Service Awards and gifts of Garden Vouchers were presented to 

District/Ward Councillor Frederick Scales and Parish Councillor Brian Tutt.  Citations available on Parish Council 

website http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/Capelcares-Brian-Tutt-and-Frederick-Scales.pdf 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

            

 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/Capelcares-Brian-Tutt-and-Frederick-Scales.pdf
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PLEASE CONSIDER JOINING AS A VOLUNTEER WITH CAPEL-LE-FERNE COMMUNITY SPEEDWATCH TEAM?  

https://www.communityspeedwatch.org/ 

REMINDER:  MORE VOLUNTEERS – MORE SESSIONS!   

FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT  

Andrew Hawkins, Community Warden, 07811 271303 or Parish Clerk 01303 259564. 

******************** 
VEHICLES REPORTED TO KENT POLICE  

FOR DATA PROTECTION PURPOSES, REGISTRATION NUMBERS HAVE NOT BEEN PRINTED. 

Details for Session on 4.4.19 at Site 2, B2011, Outside 133 New Dover Road. 

 Time Mph Reg. No. Manufacturer 
DVLA 

Valid 
Colour Limit Offence 

1  15:35 49 ******* PEUGEOT  SILVER  1st Record Observed 

2 15:39 52 ******* SEAT  WHITE  1st Record Observed 

3  16:00 48 ******* VAUXHALL  SILVER  1st Record Observed 

4 16:05 47 ******* MERCEDES  RED  1st Record Observed 

5 16:15 56 ******* VAUXHALL  BLACK  1st Record Observed 

6  16:26 47 ******* TOYOTA  WHITE  1st Record Observed 

7 16:29 50 ******* VOLKSWAGEN  BLUE  1st Record Observed 

8 16:30 47 ******* MINI  WHITE  1st Record Observed 

9 16:30 47 ******* BMW  BLACK  1st Record Observed 

 

Details for Session on 11.4.19 at Site 5, in drive to 69 Capel Street. 

 Time Mph Reg. No. Manufacturer 
DVLA 

Valid 
Colour Limit Offence 

1  08:01 26 ******* LAND ROVER  GREY  
1st Record Observed 

NO TAX - reported to DVLA 

2 08:03 29 ******* NISSAN  BLUE  1st Record Observed 

3  08:05 26 ******* FORD  WHITE  1st Record Observed 

4 08:23 27 ******* FORD  BLUE  1st Record Observed 

5 08:37 29 ******* LAND ROVER  GREY  1st Record Observed 

6  08:38 33 ******* FORD  WHITE  Letter Sent FO1 - Excessive Speed Offence 

7 08:39 29 ******* VAUXHALL  SILVER  1st Record Observed 

8 08:45 30 ******* FORD  SILVER  Letter Sent FO1 - Excessive Speed Offence 

9 08:47 30 ******* VAUXHALL  BLACK  Letter Sent FO1 - Excessive Speed Offence 

10 08:50 27 ******* VOLKSWAGEN  BLACK  Letter Sent MO2 - Multiple Offences 

 

Details for Session on 17.4.19 at Site 6, field entrance opposite 140 Capel Street.  

 Time Mph Reg. No. Manufacturer 
DVLA 

Valid 
Colour Limit Offence 

1  15:15 28 ******* MAZDA  GREY  1st Record Observed 

2 15:21 27 ******* SAAB  BLACK  1st Record Observed 

3  15:25 27 ******* FORD  BLACK  1st Record Observed 

4 15:26 31 ******* HONDA  WHITE  Waiting Processing 

5 15:30 27 ******* FORD  SILVER  1st Record Observed 

6  15:31 33 ******* MITSUBISHI  BLACK  Waiting Processing 

7 15:32 28 ******* FORD  WHITE  1st Record Observed 

8 15:35 28 ******* VOLKSWAGEN  GREEN  1st Record Observed 

9 15:38 26 ******* BMW  BLUE  1st Record Observed 

10 15:40 28 ******* NISSAN  SILVER  1st Record Observed 

11 15:42 26 ******* KIA  BLACK  1st Record Observed 

12 15:45 35 ******* VOLKSWAGEN  BLUE  Waiting Processing 

13 15:46 25 ******* HONDA  RED  1st Record Observed 

14 15:46 34 ******* FORD  BLUE  Waiting Processing 

15 15:48 30 ******* LAND ROVER  SILVER  1st Record Observed 

16 15:55 28 ******* PEUGEOT  BLUE  1st Record Observed 

17 15:59 27 ******* VOLKSWAGEN  GREY  1st Record Observed 

18 16:00 25 ******* FORD  BLUE  1st Record Observed 

 

 

OR 

https://www.communityspeedwatch.org/
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FIND MY PAST with KCC Libraries. 

Leading family history website, Find My Past, has 

today announced the online publication of thousands of 

original parish registers in partnership with Kent 

County Council.  

The new records have been created from more than 

3,000 handwritten registers currently held at the Kent 

History and Library Centre in Maidstone. These 

registers have been scanned and digitised in full colour 

to ensure the highest possible image quality. 

More than 2.6 million fully-indexed baptism, wedding 

banns, marriage and burial records spanning more than 

400 years of Kent history are now available to search 

online exclusively. 

By improving access to these rich documents and 

making them searchable for the first time, Find My Past 

will provide family historians from around the world 

with even more opportunities to discover their Kent 

based ancestors. Researchers can now uncover details 

of their families past and add new generations to their 

family tree with greater ease than ever before.  

Today’s release builds on an existing partnership 

between Find My Past and KCC Archives which 

already has resulted in the online publication of more 

than 2.5 million Canterbury Archdeaconry records held 

by the Canterbury Cathedral Archives. 

 

These new additions join Find My Past’s Canterbury 

collection and existing collections of Kent Family 

History Society records to form the most 

comprehensive online repository of Kent parish 

registers in the word.  Find My Past’s UK Data Strategy 

Manager, Paul Nixon, said: “Now with more than 5 

million indexed parish register entries for Kent, Find 

My Past really is the only show in town if your 

ancestors had put down roots in the Garden of England. 

We’re thrilled to be working with the Kent History & 

Library Centre.” 

Mike Hill, KCC’s Cabinet Member for Community and 

Regulatory Services, said: “We are delighted that the 

majority of the parish registers held by the Kent 

Archives service will now be available to view and 

search around the world for the first time, through the 

publication of images and indexes on Find My Past. 

“We are able to offer free access to Find My Past in all 

Kent County Council libraries enabling Kent residents 

to use these fascinating records without cost and close 

to their homes.”   

To find out more about Find My Past’s collections of 

Kent records, visit: https://www.kentarchives.org.uk/ 

Geoffrey Lymer, 

 Kent County Councillor, Dover West Ward 

KENT COUNTY COUNCIL ANNUAL REPORT AVAILABLE ONLINE AT 

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/KCC-Annual-Report.pdf 

================================================================================== 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

https://www.kentarchives.org.uk/
http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/KCC-Annual-Report.pdf
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Hello Everyone, At last the warmer weather and more 

daylight hours are enabling us to get out and about a bit 

more. After Glynis welcomed everyone, gave an update on 

W.I. matters then gave out birthday cards, it was the turn of 

Vera who was our Delegate at the ACM at the Leas Cliff 

Hall who got up to tell us about the day that she and some 

helpful volunteers had, she told us about the many interesting 

speakers. Lynne Stubbing and later Pru Leith talked about 

their very interesting and colourful life’s and had the 

audience laughing. There were some of Pru’s books that she 

signed and W.I. wares for sale. One lady who won an award 

had pink hair and said the reason for that was that she had 

Alziemers and it was easy for her husband to find her when 

out. There was a long lunch break to chat and look around 

and it was a very enjoyable day. 

Glynis told us the barn dance tickets that she and Helen are 

selling are almost sold out and the coffee morning supporting 

her Granddaughters’ charity was a great success thanking 

those who helped and all those who came along. We then 

had refreshments and lots of chatting before going back into 

the room. 

Some of the members got up to talk about their experiences 

of when they were young children in the 2nd World War 

moving far from home and riding on a cart horse, long walks 

to school, learning to speak welsh and can still recite how to 

say 

“Llanfairpwllgwyngyllgogerychwyrndrobwillantysiliogogog

ogoch”, their first ever shop- bought clothes as most clothes 

made at home or passed down as there were rations, another 

story of an older sister who was  made to do so much 

scullery work and not fed very well had pneumonia and then 

her mother had to take them back  home where  they had fun 

times for  the rest of the war, another story of being on the 

train to Devon and the train stopped near London during an 

air raid, her mother then worked for a farmer before moving 

into a mission hut which was very cold but the army gave 

them blankets and how later a man took them for a walk with 

the pram near the railway and they had to throw themselves 

and the pram into ditch as the planes ditched their ammo 

along the railway lines. Another story of going into the 

shelters and knitting until the all clear. We laughed at how 

we were told what it was like living in Tontine street being 3 

years old with older sisters who took her to the sands and 

must have forgotten her until a policeman brought her back 

home after wandering around lost wearing only her knickers. 

Another interesting story of going to Pap New Guinea on a 

cargo ship just 2 passengers with their 16 year old daughter 

having to chaperone her everywhere as  the crew were very 

young men. One member said she and her husband were 

foster parents to some Albanian boys and the hard times they 

had dealing with their feet problems, language trouble, lost 

fingers, cataracts, seeing family killed in front of them, scars 

on their bodies and very troubled minds, but now being so 

proud as they are successful in business and life. I think most 

of us thought just how lucky we are. 

Margaret judged the decorated eggs with Vad in first place, 

Carol in second and Barbara in third, oh dear I missed out 

Ros last month who also got a place in March’s competition. 

Last but not least we had the raffle with some nice prizes. 
If you would like to give us a try you will be sure of a 

warm welcome, interesting talks, lots of fun, a chance to 

meet old and new friends, just come along to Capel 

Village Hall on Tuesday May 14th 2019  

at around 7.15 pm. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 CAPEL-LE-FERNE  EVENING WI 

 

 

List of WI Monthly Meetings 

May                  14th       Resolutions 

June 11th      Medical dogs saving lives 

July                      9th     Garden meeting 

August              13th       No Meeting 

September       10th       Police Dramas 

October              8th      Gentle Keep Fit 

November        12th      Annual Meeting 

December        10th        Christmas meeting 

 

FUNDRAISING EVENTS 

WI Bingo June             6.45 for 7.00pm Friday 14th 

2019 At St Radigund’s Church Hall 

WI Bingo September 6.45 for 7.00pm Friday 20th 

2019 At  St Radigund’s Church Hall 

 

 
 

BINGO EVENING 

&  SCATTERGORIES 

 

FRIDAY 14TH JUNE 2019 

CHURCH HALL, ALBANY ROAD 

 

FREE ENTRY – BRING OWN 

FOOD AND REFRESHMENTS 

DOORS OPEN  6.45 pm 

EYES DOWN   7.00 pm 

 

COME AND HAVE A REALLY 

GOOD EVENING 

EVERYBODY IS WELCOME NOT 

JUST WI MEMBERS 
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High energy bills a pain in the neck? 

Why not find out if you could get a better energy tariff?  Energy Deal, Dover District Council’s Collective 

Energy Switching Scheme is free to join and gives residents the chance to make an informed decision 

about switching energy suppliers in a safe, and supported environment without any obligation to switch. 

Auctions are held 3 times a year (February, May and October).  The next auction will be on 21 May 2019 

with registration opening on 2 April 2019. 

 

How can I take part? 

 Online at www.dover.gov.uk/Environment/Energy-Advice/Cut-Energy-Bills 

 Residents without internet access can call 01304 872428 (you will receive a callback) 

 Registration only takes a few minutes and is completely obligation free. You will receive your personal offer  

 You decide if you want to accept your offer and switch 

If you’ve previously taken part in the scheme you’ll need to re-register each time you wish to take part. 

 How does the collective switch work?  

 Energy suppliers are invited to take part in the auction to bid against each other to offer the best deal. The Spring auction 

takes place on 21 May 2019  

 The winning supplier will be the one making the lowest offer  

 Your personal energy offer is based on the energy usage information you provided. You are not obliged to take up the offer: 

it is your choice  

 If you decide to accept the offer you need to do so before 2 July 2019  

 The entire switch is taken care of for you, meaning the whole thing is as smooth and hassle-free for you as possible  

The recent Winter Auction (held in February) secured tariffs not available direct from the supplier or through price comparison 

services.  Both online (Octopus Energy (100% renewable energy)) and paper billing tariffs (E.ON) were between £270 and £282 

lower than the standard tariff cap (based on Ofgem average consumption figures). 

 

Sign up and see if you can save. 

 
                                                                              
 

 

http://www.dover.gov.uk/Environment/Energy-Advice/Cut-Energy-Bills
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Public Protection – Kent 
⚠ALERT! We have received several reports from elderly 

residents across Kent reporting doorstep criminals cold 

calling for roofing work. 

WHAT HAPPENED 

❌ The criminals are pressuring residents into having work 

done on their roof by claiming urgent repairs need to be 

carried out. 

❌ The work is often not needed at all.  

❌ In one case the resident was quoted £14,000 for the 

work which was reduced to £5000 when the resident said 

they couldn't pay the higher amount. 

❌ The resident was told to pay the £5000 in cash and the 

criminals drove the resident to the bank to withdraw 

money. 

WHAT TO DO 

Reputable traders and contractors do not cold-call for 

business and they will NEVER ask you to go to the bank or 

cash point. 

✔ALWAYS refuse on the spot repairs. 

✔Don't allow anyone to pressure you into having work 

done. If you ask them to leave and they don't, contact the 

police on 999. 

✔Use reputable traders who are members of the KCC 

Trading Standards approved trader scheme, run in 

partnership with Checkatrade 

✔Ask for quotes in writing and check that the tradesperson 

is from the company they claim to be from. 

Please warn vulnerable family members, friends and 

neighbours. 

 

 

 

 

Capel-le-Ferne  

Bowling Club 
 

A very pleasant evening was spent at the Folkestone indoor bowls club for our Presentation dinner and prize 

giving. 

Congratulations to all the winners and well done to the runners up. The committee would like to thank all the 

competitors for taking part in our club games. 

The results board will be updated soon. 

Well done to our league team who came third in the first division of the East Kent league. The standard of 

bowling was excellent throughout the season. 

Five new members have joined us this winter season but we still have a few places if anyone is interested in 

joining us, come along and try the game, for the price of a cup of tea you will have a very enjoyable 

afternoon. 

A number of our players will be playing outside during the summer so we need to keep the numbers up 

particularly on a Wednesday afternoon (put your name down if you can play) or we might have to cancel 

Wednesday’s games. 

We the committee hope you all have a great summer bowling indoor and out. 

Contact any of the following for more information 

Barry Mansfield - 01303 257157                    

Wendy Leeming - 01303 259120 

Ros Chandler - 01303 255862 
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• Windows 
• Carpets 

• Gutter clearing/repairing 

• Fascias and lastics 

• Commercial & Domestic 

• Offices 

• Jet washing     

    patios/decking 
 

Please call or email to book  
or for a quote: 

 

Landline: 01303 778257 
Mobile: 0777 584 8809 

Email:  

m.trow2@yahoo.co.uk 
 

 

 

GARDENERS’ ASSOCIATION 

 
The Capel Gardeners had a brilliant show at 

the end of March with over two hundred 

entries.  It would be nice to see some more of 

the Capel residents coming to see what we can 

show. The next meeting on 21stMay is Rose 

Care and Culture which should be an 

interesting talk. 

*********************************** 

Summer show 13th July 

Autumn 7th September 
********************************** 

FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT 

BRIAN CASTLE - 01303 259105 

 

mailto:m.trow2@yahoo.co.uk
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE YOUTH CLUB 
Every 1st and 3rd Thursday in the month from 

7.30pm to 9.30pm. 

Please come along, your first evening is free! 

Any issues/queries – Please contact the 

Chairperson, Simon on 07860803767 

ALL PARENTS WELCOME TO ATTEND 

 Please ensure you collect your children from the 

hall, not the Car Park, even on light evenings. 

A note to all parents: As part of our 

safeguarding policy we ask that all children 

are signed out on club nights regardless to 

what time you collect them, please dont just 

collect and go without telling us (It 

happened tonight). And please ensure all 

children are collected from the hall, 

regardless to how close you live, over the 

road or 5 mins away, kids going home 

alone at dusk on bikes with no lights or 

walking alone is not ideal, it’s all ok until it 

goes wrong and then what. 

 

 

 

Pro Services – Paul Relf Optimum Services 

4 Queen’s Lea, West Hougham, CT15 7BJ. 

Tel: 01304 214166.  Mobile: 07787 910961 

paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk 

“YOUR HANDYMAN” 
Fencing, Decking, Pointing, Brick-work repair, 

Carpentry, Guttering, Diamond hole drilling, 

Pressure washing, Decorating, Kitchen fitting, 

Worktop fitting, Shed repair, Concreting, Etc.,  
 

Garden & Property Maintenance Services 

& Handyman - No job too small 

PLEASE ENQUIRE FOR ANY  

JOBS NOT LISTED 
 

 

mailto:paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk
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USEFUL CONTACTS INCLUDING  

ACTIVITIES & CLUBS  

CONTACT NAMES TELEPHONE  

NUMBER 

Police Community Safety Officers Tom Daley Email: tom.daley@kent.pnn.police.uk 

Community Warden 
 

Andrew Hawkins 07811271303 
Email: andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

Parish Council Chair Keith Pilcher 01303 254731 

Parish Council Clerk Maureen Leppard 01303 259564 

Village Hall Webmaster/Chairperson Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Maintenance Brian Wilson 627172/07916258684 

Village Hall Committee Secretary Deborah Jeggo Email: deborahjegs@aol.com 

Village Hall Committee Lettings  

 

Sue Leaning 

(email preferred) 

07939 095880 

Email: 

fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk 

Village Hall Farmers’ Market  Debbie Ovenden 07427 626754 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Roy Mann 07725943261 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Ruby Cook 01303 255569 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Tracy Ravenhall 07787174336 

Village Hall 100+ Club/Trustee Caroline Bunting Email: c.bunting@btconnect.com 

Bridge Club Bob Jones 01233 756362 

Brownies Register on website https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/w

hat-we-do/brownies-7-10/ 

Capel Baptist Church Pam Barr 01303 489006 

Capel Cares Janet Milliken 01303 257003 

Capel Ramblers Bob Mothersele 01303 250931 

Divas Dance Rebecca Uden 01303 893650 

Fit Friends – Pilates Pam Vivien 01303 244322 

Gardeners Association Brian Castle 01303 259105 

Household Bill Savers Phil & Karoline Taylor 01303 246887 

Judo Colin Carrott 01303 211594 / 07917131571 

Playgroup Alison Cloake 07977 838609 

Remote Control Car Club Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Short Mat Bowls Ros Chandler 01303 255862 

St Radigunds Church Rev Brian Williams 01303 243784 

St Radigunds Church Hall Events John Oliver 01303 251403 

St Radigunds Church Hall Bookings Audrey Goaten 01303 244735 

St Radigunds Players and Choir Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Tai Chi Anna 01304 205405 

Twinning Association Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Welcome to Village Letter Debbie Catling 01303 251525 

WI  Jayne Stone 01303 211480 

Youth Club Simon Withey 07860803767 

Any alterations or additions to this 

list, notify: Maureen Leppard 

(Editor) Tel: 01303 259564 or Email: 

clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 

 

 
Recycling/Waste Collection Dates:  

 Food Waste, Rubbish & Green Waste 

Fridays, 12th and 26th October 
 

Food Waste & Recycling –  

Fridays, 5th and 19th October 

Recycling/Waste Collection Dates:    

  
Food Waste, Rubbish (Grey lid) 

& Green Waste 

Fridays 

10th and 24th May 
 

 

Food Waste & Recycling (Blue lid)  

Fridays,  

3rd, 17th and 31st May 

Shepway Writers Group 

 

Are you interested in  

creative writing?   

Now's your chance to put pen to 

paper and write short stories, 

poetry, or even that book you've 

been meaning to write.   

Our informal group meets every 

month in Folkestone.  

It's free to join, so why not come 

along and give it a go? 

 

Contact Graham on  

01303 470229 or 07722 560702. 

 

 
Andrew the Kent County Council Community 

Warden for Capel-le-Ferne and Hawkinge,  

has completed a crime prevention survey 

course. Therefore, if any residents would 

like "Crime Prevention Advice and a Survey" 

on their property, free of charge, please 

contact him by phone or email.  

Tel: 07811 271303.  

 Email: andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk 

 

 

KNIT & NATTER, REECE ADAMS 

HOUSE, CAULDHAM CLOSE. 
Crochet is on the agenda for beginners.  

Or if crochet is your passion,  

maybe you could help teach others.  

We make a grand cup of tea. No charge. 
EVERY THURSDAY,   2pm till 4pm.   

Everyone Welcome!   

For more information contact Maggie 01303 245046. 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE WILDLIFE  

FACEBOOK PAGE SEARCH   

Capel-Le-Ferne Wildlife 

 AND JOIN OTHER RESIDENTS 

DISCUSSING ALL THE WILDLIFE IN 

OUR VILLAGE 
 

mailto:tom.daley@kent.pnn.police.uk
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
mailto:deborahjegs@aol.com
mailto:fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk
mailto:c.bunting@btconnect.com
https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/what-we-do/brownies-7-10/
https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/what-we-do/brownies-7-10/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:andrew.hawkins@kent.gov.uk
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CAPEL VEHICLE SERVICES 
All makes of cars serviced and repaired. 

MOT’s & repairs, mechanical and welding. 

Tyres, Exhausts, Batteries Supplied & Fitted 

Competitive rates.  No VAT. 

Friendly efficient service 

Call John Horne 01303 255894 
Local free collection and delivery available if required 

 

 

 

LOCKSMITHS 
Opening hours:   Mon-Fri, 9am – 6pm 

Saturday, 9.30am – 1.30pm 

No call out charge – 24 hours, 7 days 

All types of locks, open-supplied-fitted 

Boarding Service - Emergency Repairs. 

Key Cutting.  Domestic & Commercial.  

Shutters, Grilles, Bars, Safes.  

 01303 210057 / 07938599863 

 

 
 

Items for June 2019 issue to be with  

Maureen Leppard (Editor) at 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7LT,  

(Tel: 01303 259564) or Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

by 6pm, Sunday, 19th May 2019.         NO JANUARY ISSUE 

PLEASE NOTE IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT 

 

 

 

 

G B Haworth 
    

      Painter & Decorator 

      Interior & Exterior 

   Free Estimates Capel - 244206 

  
 

  
 

 

FITTING CREATIONS 

BLINDS – CURTAINS – SHUTTERS 

         
Friendly Family Business 

Local to you 
 

01303 894882       07506 144427 

www.fittingcreations.com 

info@fittingcreations.com 

 
 

 

 

Simpson Aerials   

Your local aerial installer 

We install, repair and tune all TV and Radio 

Aerials and Satellite, including Freeview, Freeview 

Plus, Freesat and Freesat plus. Est: 1988 

 

 

Call Peter on 

07971807150 

 

 

 

Young’s Accountancy Services 

 MAAT, Accountancy, Book-keeping,  

Payroll and VAT services  

For small businesses and sole traders 

Free initial consultation.  Flexible hours 

Contact details:        

Mob: 07561 112178.   Tel: 01303 259734 

Email: contactyoungstoday@gmail.com 

 
 

 

mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
http://www.fittingcreations.com/
mailto:info@fittingcreations.com
mailto:contactyoungstoday@gmail.com

